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Competition organiser:    Marilyn Walker

                                                                         Phone:       07984 204285              
E-mail: marilyn.athletics@gmail.com
27th  January 2025       
LONDON  SCHOOLS’  CROSS-COUNTRY CHAMPIONSHIPS Wed 5th  FEB 2025 – FINAL DETAILS

Dear All,

               Please read ALL this letter (sorry it is long) carefully as there is a lot of important information relevant to the forthcoming competition – quite a bit of which is new for this year.
Please find attached a declaration sheet for your athletes (including named reserves) which you should check carefully for any errors - and let me know within 24hrs of any mistakes in the entries as it is quite easy for me to make an error in transposing the information. The sheet shows which numbers are allocated to which athlete. Should one of your reserves come into the team then they take the number of the athlete they are replacing. No additional entries are allowed – and only nominated reserves may replace athletes not taking part. Please raise any questions relevant to your athletes’ entry BY RETURN. 
DO NOT BRING RESERVES on the day and expect them to be added to the race – we have very large races already and only named reserves should attend the competition. Any school running their reserves or undeclared runners risks ALL their teams being disqualified from the competition.
All Senior runners have been allocated numbers as all are eligible to compete. This is NOT possible in any of the Intermediate or Junior age groups where we have much higher entries. 
Please print TWO copies of the declaration sheet to bring on the day – one copy of which you will be required to give in at registration confirming your runners on the day including showing if any of your reserves are replacing any of your original entrants. Simply cross out any who are not competing and allocate their number to the athlete replacing them. One copy is for you to keep so that you know who is wearing which number! 
You will also see that I have asked you to complete the name and phone no of the team manager on the day and the same details for your marshal. This should save time at registration.
The course was checked on Sunday 26th – please find attached a copy of the course map so that you can produce some for your runners if you wish. Maps will not be provided on the day.  The ground (unsurprisingly) is very wet and muddy and is not suitable for trainers. Runners should wear spikes, trail shoes or football boots - and keep their trainers for travelling to and from the venue.
 

Please note that Senior runners will wear YELLOW (girls) or GREEN (boys) numbers; everyone else will wear white numbers.   Following very helpful feedback from athletes in previous years SENIOR RUNNERS in both girls’ and boys’ events will be required to wear an “S” pinned to their back in addition to the number they wear on their front so that other athletes in the race can see from behind who is an Intermediate or Senior runner. Please collect an “S” for each of your senior runners at registration when you collect your athletes’ race numbers (and remember to bring extra pins for them to pin them on).
Registration: (in the TVH clubhouse)
We are very grateful to Thames Valley Harriers for the use of their clubhouse for registration and collection of results. Only Team Managers or parents accompanying individual entrants from a school should come into the Registration area and athletes can only be registered by their Team Manager or “designated adult”. 

All schools or adults accompanying individuals MUST report to the registration desk as soon as possible after arrival but at least 30 minutes before their athletes’ first race. Numbers will be provided at registration together with the results “envelopes” (one per race per school or individual athlete). Please do NOT provide your own numbers. Team managers with more than 3 athletes will be providing a marshal to help manage the meeting and are required to give in the name and mobile no of their marshal as well as their own mobile no (as emergency contact) on the team declaration sheet they hand in registration.
I do not need to know in advance of any declared reserves coming into replace individual athletes or to be notified of who are NOT running – just delete non participants and mark reserves accordingly on the team declaration sheet that you hand in on the day.
However, if as a school, you have to withdraw, I would really appreciate knowing – either by e-mail BEFORE Tuesday lunchtime - or if needing to withdraw on the day by text (not email) to 07984 204285.

CHANGING ROOMS, TOILETS & REFRESHMENTS:   Please note there are NO changing rooms available this year due to the ongoing works at the venue. This may be particularly relevant to the period between races when the only area with any shelter is the covered area at the back to the athletics track. Athletes, marshals and staff should all take this into account with regards to bringing extra clothing and plastic bags for wet & muddy kit on the day. 
A reminder that it is a condition of entry to provide a marshal if you have more than three athletes from your school competing. If your marshal is ill on the day you WILL need to replace them. 
A member of Thames Valley Harriers Athletics Club has kindly offered to man their café which is in the clubhouse – but please be patient if you go there to get a hot drink. (I am sure that re-suable cups will be most welcome).
Toilets in the clubhouse are strictly for adults only.  
Athlete toilets will be the portaloos brought in specially for the event. 
MARSHALS:  should report to the Marshals’ area (course side of the changing rooms) promptly at 12.10pm. Please remember that it is a requirement of entry that all schools with more than three athletes bring a marshal (who may be adult such as a parent or two senior students). Marshals should ensure that they are equipped with a mobile phone and that they are dressed suitably for the weather conditions. At the briefing marshals have a chance to meet the other marshals that are sharing their duty, will be given the emergency contact no. and notified of any further important matters. Marshals should wear the fluorescent bib provided whilst at their checkpoint – and the last person on duty at that point should return the bib to the registration area before they leave. Schools who just turn up on the day and tell me that “their marshal let them down at the last minute” will have their team results nullified and risk not being allowed to take part next year.
A list of allocated marshalling duties will follow over this week-end after consulting with the referee.
What is the role of the marshals? Primarily to support the safe, smooth and fair running of the competition.

          Course marshals – will be at designated points on the course. It is really important that allocated marshals stay on duty at their “checkpoint” to ensure that runners run the correct route safely and that they can assist / phone for assistance if someone is injured or drops out of the race.

          Finish funnel marshals – will be involved in disc distribution (race position tickets), recording results, giving out medals to the first three in each race and giving out letters about selection to the first 12 finishers in each race.

VIDEO & PHOTOGRAPHY: Please ensure that if you (or parents / coaches) wish to take photos or video of the race, that they sign in at the registration area. This includes those who will be gathering information / evidence for exam work. 
RESULTS “ENVELOPES”:

These may be paper envelopes or plastic wallets and should be collected by Team Managers / “designated adults” at registration. There is one envelope per TEAM per age group. The results sheet should be filled in accordingly and the result discs / tokens put in the corresponding “envelope”.  Therefore if you only have one runner in that age group they still need one envelope it is their information that is entered on that envelope and their result “disc” indicating their finishing position in the race is placed in the envelope. Please note that the result you put on the envelope for Senior & Inter combined races is the disc number they are given at the finish for their overall position in the race – no need to try to work out what position they were in within their age group.
All envelopes should be returned to the registration area as soon as possible after each race. 

Please return any unused envelopes and unused athlete numbers as they can be used on another occasion
Just a few reminders of things YOU need to bring:                    

SAFETY PINS – 4 per athlete! (8 for Senior athletes)
Your marshal(s)

              
First Aid – although there will be First Aiders there for more serious injuries.
              
Large bin liners for rubbish and / or putting in clothes whilst athletes competing


   
Clipboard & pen / pencil for filling in results envelope



Your copies of the course map which you have printed off for your teams
                   Your 2 copies of the team declaration sheet that is attached to this letter - one to give in at registration indicating all  

is as entered or showing the changes / removed athletes.
                   Warm / waterproof clothing and footwear.
Your athletes should all be reminded to bring plastic bags to put their muddy kit in after their race – and to bring extra clothing for when they are not racing. 
                                                            EMERGENCY CONTACT on the day for Marilyn: 07984 204285               

TRAVEL TO THE VENUE:

Please ensure that you allow enough time to travel to Wormwood Scrubs and to get to the registration area in the TVH clubhouse as races will not be held up because a team is delayed. PLEASE take special note of the section on PARKING below and consult maps before travelling.

                                                                                                                

PUBLIC TRANSPORT TO WORMWOOD SCRUBS:  (correct as in Feb 2023)

East Acton on the westbound Central line is the closest station, but has no platform on the eastbound side; if travelling on the eastbound line use White City station which is approx. 10 minutes walk from Wormwood Scrubs park.

(Willesden Junction and Shepherds Bush also fairly close – then local buses).

Buses: 7,70,72,272,283 to Du Cane Rd (opposite Hammersmith Hospital and Queen Charlotte’s and Chelsea Hospital ) or 7,70,220 to Wood Lane – both about a 5 minute walk.

DETAILS FOR ACCESS and PARKING
As you were informed in the original information letter please remember that there is no free parking available and strictly no parking for coaches at all nor for any minibuses over 6’6” in height. 
The stadium car park is strictly out of bounds. Therefore coaches must drop off athletes in Scrubs Lane (W12 0HU), walk up to the venue (approx. 5-10 mins) and arranged to get picked up back on the road at the end of the day. From the drop-off point walk along Woodman Mews, past the stables and along to Linford Christie stadium, for changing rooms and registration. The stadium will be on the left and the course on the right. 

Cars and minibuses under 6’6” might be able to find a parking space in the car park behind the hospitals (cost advertised as £2.20 an hour). The entrance for the hospitals car park is via Artillery Lane off Du Cane Road, between the prison and the hospitals, (sat nav postcode W12 0AE). This car park will be full at the end closest to the hospitals but there should be room at the far end, which is where the stadium is located. When you come out of the far end of the car park, turn right and the stadium will be on your right and the course on your left. I hope that we will be able to have the small gate between the car park and the clubhouse open on the day.
Timetable for the day: 
11.30 – 12 noon
Check-in for team managers and adults accompanying individual athletes. (Athletes should not  

                                                 come into the registration area.)

12.10pm.
                 Marshals’ meeting –  course side. The location will be clearly marked.

12.40p.m.     Junior Girls  ‘A’                                     (approx. 3000m)                               

1p.m.              Junior Boys  ‘A’                                     (approx.  3000m)                  


1.25p.m.        Intermediate & *Senior Boys        (approx.  4500m & 6500m)

2p.m.              Intermediate &   Senior Girls         (approx.   3500m)            



2.25p.m.        Junior Boys  ‘B’                                    (approx. 3000m)               

        

2.40p.m.        Junior Girls   ‘B’                                    (approx.  3000m)     

*NB the Senior boys will run the same course as the Intermediate Boys with one additional lap.    
Please note that course distances are approx as the ground conditions on the day may result in the course being slightly shorter.
The London Schools’ Championships is a licensed meeting and as such please note that we are obliged to draw your attention to the following information:

 ‘An entrant shall be deemed to have made him/herself/their self, familiar with, and agreed to be bound by the UKA Anti-Doping Rules and to submit to the authority of UK Anti-Doping in the application and enforcement of the Anti-Doping Rules.

The UKA Anti-Doping Rules apply to entrants participating in the sport of Athletics, for 12 months from the [date of entry], whether or not the licence holder is a citizen of, or resident in, the UK.’ 

UKA has suggested following this link to answer any questions:       https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=iHpkUeA-SaM
Selection for London team for English  Schools’  Championships: As the majority of you will be aware the London Schools’ Championships also serves to help select the team to represent London at the ESAA Cross-Country Championships to be held at Ardingly on Saturday 15th March. The first 12 runners in each of the qualifying races (JGA, JBA, IG, IB , SG & SB) should receive a letter giving details for these Championships. The first four finishers in each of these races are automatically offered a place in the London team with the remaining four places also being open to runners who are eligible for selection but have a valid reason for being unable to compete on the day. Frequently the first eight finishers at the London Championships are selected but there is no guarantee other than for the first four. Therefore it is really important to complete and return the form asap – and definitely by the due date of Sat 8th Feb.
Should you have an athlete at your school who is not able to compete on the day (e.g has a cold, an exam or a university interview or not allowed to be released from school) but who is fit and wishes to be considered for the London team, then please e-mail me their details (name, school, date of birth, performances this season) before 4pm on Wednesday 5th Feb (the day of competition) and I will send you a “consideration for selection letter” to pass on to them –bearing in mind that a quick turnaround of the form is required. PLEASE make sure you use the email address at the top of this letter (marilyn.athletics@gmail.com).  I will always acknowledge (even if briefly) any e-mail I receive.
Results will be produced as soon as possible after the event and a full set of results will be published on the LSAA website in due course. Realistically, however, results will not be circulated to schools before the week-end.  Team medals will be distributed to schools after half-term – probably at the London 7 & 8 inter-borough cross-country champs.
Runners receiving a selection letter must take it home, read it carefully, check their availability and return (electronically) the required forms, duly completed and signed by parent or guardian – asap but to arrive no later than Saturday 8th February (i.e a few days after the date of the competition). Parents who accompany their son/daughter to the event may complete and give in the forms to Registration on the day.
Teachers - if you wish to have a copy of the initial selection letter given to your pupil, please e-mail me AFTER the competition requesting a copy and letting me know the name of your athlete and which race they took part in.  It is really important that you do not take the letter off the student as they need to take it home themselves. However, I would really appreciate your help in ensuring that the athlete returns the letter to me a.s.a.p. – even if it is to say “no” they can’t take part.
Finally, please ensure that all rubbish is cleared away before you leave! There are plenty of bins available and black bin liners will be issued to schools at registration.

Any queries, do not hesitate to contact me, and I look forward to seeing you on Wednesday 5th February.
Thanks,

Marilyn Walker
NB If you are not the person bringing the athletes to the event, please make sure that the member of staff has been given ALL the information that they require in advance!
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